
A regular meeting of the Shoshone Municipal Water Joint Powers Board was held at its Water Treatment Plant, December 14, 2015, at 10:00 a.m.



PRESENT:
Bryan Lee, Craig Sorenson, Don Richards, Jim Mentock, Steve Miller, 
                                                                            and Jim Hillberry.
                   

                   ABSENT:     J.R. Gonzales


 
ALSO PRESENT: Craig Barsness, Dave Midthun, Dexter Woodis, and Susanne Lee

Minutes

Chairman Miller called the meeting to order at 10:02 a.m. by asking for approval of the minutes of the November 9, 2015 board meeting.  Bryan Lee made a motion to approve the minutes of the November 9, 2015 board meeting as printed.  Second by Don Richards.  AYE:  Board Members:  Lee, Sorenson, Richards, Mentock, Miller, and Hillberry.  NAY: none. Motion carried.
Chairman Miller asked for approval of the minutes of the November 9, 2015 executive session. Jim Hillberry made a motion to approve the minutes of the November 9, 2015 executive session as printed. Second by Jim Mentock. AYE:  Board Members:  Lee, Sorenson, Richards, Mentock, Miller, and Hillberry.  NAY: none. Motion carried.

Bills
Chairman Miller asked for approval of the December 14, 2015 bills list totaling $79,013.30.  There was brief discussion regarding the bills.  Jim Mentock made a motion to approve the bills as listed.  Second by Craig Sorenson.  AYE:  Board Members:  Lee, Sorenson, Richards, Mentock, Miller, and Hillberry.  NAY: none. Motion carried.

Public Comments

Chairman Miller asked for public comments.  There were no public comments.
Update of the Cathodic Protection Upgrade Deep Bed Anode Well project
· The agreement with WBI Energy has been signed.

· Work will begin in March, 2016.

Update on the Control Systems Improvement (SCADA), Phase II project

· The bill from Browns Hill Engineering is for the assembly of the first panels, which are scheduled to be  delivered by the end of December.

· Work on the installation will begin on January 4, 2016.

· Bob Martin was here two weeks ago and met with the staff and Errol Dryer during that visit.

· Errol has begun running conduits in preparation for pulling wire for the new panels.

· This job is scheduled to be completed by the end of April, 2016.

· We are expecting a small change order for the January, 2016 board meeting; the change order includes additional items we asked for and for the return of a processor.

Update on the Reservoir Hatches Upgrades project
· The Manager reported that the hatches upgrades at the water treatment plant (WTP) are complete.
· The Chief Plant Operator reported that Dexter Woodis has brought back the third hatch, for the Deaver Reservoir, to fit the lid on and then install it this week.

· The WTP hatches went together very well and meet all criteria for the EPA. 

· This project will be completed at 1/3 the cost quoted by the tank manufacturer.

Update on the Pipeline Relocation II project

· The signed WYDOT agreement has been received and WYDOT reimbursement money is now in place to reimburse our costs at 50%.
· The Manager will set up a meeting with WYDOT personnel and the board members at WYDOT’s office in Basin, probably after the first of the year.

· There was brief discussion about the project timeline and possible challenges of the project.

· Pending legislative approval, WWDC reimbursement money (at 33%) will be available by July at the latest.

· The Manager distributed thank you letters for Gerry Geis, Dave Northrup, and Elaine Harvey for the board members to sign, thanking these three legislators for their assistance in seeking funding from WWDC.

Cash Reserves Status

· The Manager presented a handout and graphs to show current and projected funding for cash reserves. 
· According to the Manager’s estimates, it is possible that as of January, 2016, we could reallocate the tap fee split between O&M and Debt Service, with another reallocation possible in January, 2020. 
· The figures presented are conservative. This reallocation will not affect or raise current tap fees; this is an accounting transaction to help our O&M reserves now that the Debt Service goal has been reached.

Bryan Lee made a motion to change the tap equivalent fee split from the current $8.00 per tap equivalent going to Debt Service and $2.00 per tap equivalent going to O&M, to $7.50 per tap equivalent going to Debt Service and $2.50 per tap equivalent going to O&M, effective January 1, 2016 and showing up on the February 1, 2016 invoices. Second by Don Richards. AYE:  Board Members:  Lee, Sorenson, Richards, Mentock, Miller, and Hillberry.  NAY: none. Motion carried.

SMP truck bid award
Four bids were received from two local dealerships. The results of the bidding were:
Fremont Motors–Cody                             Dodge RAM 1500 Quad Cab                     2016    $27,143.00

Menholdt Chevrolet Buick GMC–Cody    Chevrolet Silverado 1500 WT Dbl Cab      2016    $28,685.00

Menholdt Chevrolet Buick GMC–Cody    Chevrolet Silverado 1500 LS Dbl Cab       2016    $29,589.00

Fremont Motors–Cody                             Ford F-150 Crew Cab                                2016     $31,261.00

The Manager recommends accepting the bid from Fremont Motors-Cody for the Dodge Quad Cab.

Bryan Lee made a motion to accept the Manager’s recommendation and to award the truck bid to Fremont Motors-Cody for the 2016 Dodge RAM 1500 Quad Cab for $27,143.00. Second by Jim Hillberry. AYE:  Board Members:  Lee, Sorenson, Richards, Mentock, Miller, and Hillberry.  NAY: none. Motion carried.

LGLP board ballot

Don Richards recused himself from voting as he is on the ballot.

Jim Hillberry made a motion to cast our votes for Greg James, Mayor, City of Newcastle, and Kelly Krakow, Mayor, Town of Albin for the two three year term Municipal Elected Positions and Don Richards for the three year term Special District Position. Second by Craig Sorenson. AYE:  Board Members:  Lee, Sorenson, Mentock, Miller, and Hillberry.  NAY: none. Motion carried.

Bryan Lee thanked Don Richards for serving on the LGLP board for the past 21 years.

Manager’s Report
· WYO-STAR interest for November was down at 0.179%, while October interest was 0.218%.

· Water use figures for November were down 4.3% over last November but still up 6.6% for the fiscal year. 

· There will be a premium holiday in January for Blue Cross Blue Shield of Wyoming, resulting in a $9,000 savings to SMP.

· Dave Egan has accepted the position of Chief Plant Operator and will begin training for his new duties on January 1, 2016. 

· We have begun advertising for a water plant operator to fill his position.

Chief Operator’s Report

· The Chief Operator gave an overview of the Monthly Production Summary report.

· The City of Cody has had two positive coliform test results from the same tap. There will be a public notice given to Cody customers by mail.

· Production is down 16 MGD for November. Daily flows are about 2.338 MGD – normal, average winter flow.

· Pipeline water loss is constant. Chemical costs have reduced though we are still seeing turbidity in the water. It is comparable to previous years for this time of year.

· November overtime was due to the three holidays.

Other Business
Craig Sorenson made a motion to give each staff member a ham or turkey for Christmas. Second by Bryan Lee. AYE:  Board Members:  Lee, Sorenson, Richards, Mentock, Miller, and Hillberry.  NAY: none. Motion carried.

Adjourn
At 10:54 a.m., Jim Hillberry made a motion to adjourn the meeting. Second by Bryan Lee. AYE:  Board Members:  Lee, Sorenson, Richards, Mentock, Miller, and Hillberry.  NAY: none. Meeting adjourned.



Attest:
   

Chairman

Secretary

